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MINUTES 
OF THE 

SOUTHWESTERN TRAVIS COUNTY GROUNDWATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT 
At the 

Bee Cave School House 
13333-A Highway 71 West 

Bee Cave, Texas 78738 
(Bee Cave Schoolhouse is located adjacent to Lake Travis Fire and Rescue Station 603) 

 
Wednesday, December 4, 2019 at 9:00 am 

 
1. Call to order, declare meeting open to the public, and take roll 
 

Director and Board President Scadden called the meeting of the Southwestern Travis County 
Groundwater Conservation District (SWTCGCD or District) Board of Directors to order at 9:01 AM 
on December 4, 2019. Five District Directors were present constituting a quorum, including 
Directors Hennings, Dower, Urie, Scadden, and Van Ackeren.  Director Davis arrived at 9:04 AM.  
Also present were Kirk Holland, Charlie Flatten, Kodi Sawin, Vicky Kennedy, Carl Jones, and Pete 
Golde. 
 

The meeting sign-in sheet is attached as Exhibit A 
 

2. Public comments 
 
Director Scadden called for public comments and there were no public comments.   
 

3. Discuss, consider and possibly act on approving the previous meeting minutes 
 

Approval of the November 15, 2019 Meeting Minutes. 
 
Pete Golde advised that there were a few last minute edits from Attorney Golde.  He read these 
changes including: 

• Changing the reference to the “Order to Approve the Canvassing of Returns” to the full 
formal name which is the “Order Canvassing the Returns and Declaring the Results of 
November 5, 2019 Special Election and Other Matters in Connection Therewith” in three 
places in Item 4. 

• Minor clarifications of the process for signing the Statements of Officers and 
administration of the Oaths of Office in Item 5. 

• Clarification of Director O’Malia’s former position as Temporary Director and 
clarification that the vacant director position was not included in the drawing for terms 
in Item 7. 

 
On a motion by Director Hennings and a second by Director Dower the final draft version of the 
November 15, 2019 meeting minutes was approved – 5 Ayes to 0 Nays  

 
A copy of the approved November 15, 2019 Meeting Minutes is attached as Exhibit B 
 
Director Davis arrived at 9:04 AM 
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4. Work Session on Management Planning and Rulemaking.  The SWTCGCD Board will hold a work 

session to initiate development of concepts for an initial Management Plan (MP) for the GCD 
and for rules that support the MP.  The work session is open to the public but public 
participation during the work session will be limited. No actions will be taken by the Board in 
the work session.  Topics to be taken up in the work session include, but are not limited to: 

 
a. Orientation of Board to the MP and Rules 
b. Discussion of potential guiding principles for developing MP 
c. Discussion of possible intended approaches to groundwater management activities 
d. Review the Director assignments to the Management Plan Committee 
e. Review of next steps 
f. Recap and Q&A 
 
Director Scadden turned the work session over to Kirk Holland who outlined the process.  Mr. 
Holland said that no final decisions would be made at today’s work session. Only concepts would 
be discussed including guiding principles which are the underpinnings of the process, intended 
approaches which are specific objectives and strategies, statutory provisions provided by enabling 
legislation and Chapter 36 (Water Code).  Mr. Holland said that the goal for today’s work session 
is a set of guiding principles and intended approaches for use in the first draft of the Management 
Plan (MP) in early 2020. He and Ron Fieseler and Vicky Kennedy have developed a draft based on 
the Blanco Pedernales Management Plan.  Director Scadden added that we are using the Blanco 
Pedernales based plan as a starting point after evaluation of the plans from numerous GCDs. 
 

A copy of the About This Work Session, Guiding Principles, and Intended Approaches document 
provided by Mr. Holland is attached Exhibit C 
 

Kirk Holland then handed out a document titled Some Things to Consider about Management 
Plans and Rulemaking for the SwTCGCD Board Work Session.  Director Scadden said that time is 
of the essence in getting the Management Plan and Rules established.  Director Hennings 
commented that it will be an iterative process. Vicky Kennedy asked if a rule to collect fees can 
be implemented before the Management Plan is approved and Kirk Holland said no it cannot.  
Director Scadden said that there needs to be a public review process.  Director Hennings said that 
the Texas Water Development Board (TWDB) approves the Management Plan and the SWTCGCD 
Board approves the rules.  Kirk Holland added that this would be after public hearings which will 
require 10 days’ notice and a 30 day comment period.  He went on to say that you can have 
parallel paths of developing the Management Plan and rules but any changes to the rules require 
a public process (hearings and comment period) and the Management Plan provides the basis and 
authorization for the rules. 
 

A copy of the Some Things to Consider about Management Plans and Rulemaking for the SwTCGCD 
Board Work Session hand-out document is attached as Exhibit D 
 

Kirk Holland then initiated a discussion of “Area 2” as defined in the Travis County/BSEACD 
Groundwater Study as the area between the Bee Creek Fault and the Mount Bonnell Fault. He 
said that in Area 2 the Middle Trinity can never achieve Desired Future Conditions (DFC) and 
needs to be designated needs to be designated as "non-relevant" since the lack of adequate 
recharge indicates that part of the aquifer will never be able to achieve the current DFC.  The 
groundwater in this area is being depleted as the withdrawal exceeds the limited recharge. He 
added that part of Area 2 is in northern Hays County. Mr. Holland said the there is also a need to 
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MINUTES 
OF THE 

SOUTHWESTERN TRAVIS COUNTY GROUNDWATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT 
At the 

Bee Cave School House 
13333-A Highway 71 West 

Bee Cave, Texas 78738 
(Bee Cave Schoolhouse is located adjacent to Lake Travis Fire and Rescue Station 603) 

 
Wednesday, November 15, 2019 at 10:00 am 

 
1. Call to order, declare meeting open to the public, and take roll 
 

Director and Board President Scadden called the meeting of the Southwestern Travis County 
Groundwater Conservation District (SWTCGCD or District) Board of Directors to order at 10:00 AM 
on November 15, 2019. Five District Directors were present constituting a quorum, including 
Directors Hennings, Dower, Davis, Scadden, and O’Malia.  Director Urie arrived at 10:05 AM and 
Director Buddin was absent.  Also present were Director Elect Van Ackeren, State Representative 
Vikki Goodwin, visitors; Kirk Holland, Carl Jones, Gene Lowenthal, Vince Clause, Allen Standen, 
Amy Rae Dadamo, and Pete Golde. 
 
Director Scadden thanked everyone for their support in getting the SWTCGCD confirmed and he 
welcomed Representative Vikki Goodwin 
 

The meeting sign-in sheet is attached as Exhibit A 
 

2. Public comments 
 
Director Scadden called for public comments and there were no public comments.  He then 
asked to go around that room and have everyone introduce themselves.  Director O’Malia 
thanked the Board and offered to help going forward after his retirement from the Board and 
Gene Lowenthal commented that the 75% vote to confirm the SWTCGCD “rocks” adding that he 
plans to “retire” from work on groundwater issues and he wished the SWTCGCD success. 
 

3. Discuss, consider and take action on previous meeting minutes 
 

Approval of the October 9, 2019 Meeting Minutes. 
 
On a motion by Director Dower and a second by Director Hennings the Final draft version of the 
October 9, 2019 meeting minutes was approved – 4 Ayes to 0 Nays with 2 Directors (Davis and 
Urie) Abstaining 

 
A copy of the approved October 9, 2019 Meeting Minutes is attached as Exhibit B 

 
4. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on matters related to the statutorily required canvass of the 

votes received in the November 5, 2019 election to Confirm Creation of the SWTCGCD and to 
Elect the Initial Board of Directors, including approval of the Canvassing Record and issuance of 
Certificates of Election to the initial directors.  
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The SWTCGCD Attorney, Theresa Golde, discussed the Canvassing Record with the Board, which 
is the Order Canvassing the Returns and Declaring the Results of November 5, 2019 Special 
Election and Other Matters in Connection Therewith. Attorney Golde explained that the final 
results were obtained from Travis County and are reflected in the Order. The temporary Board of 
Directors then transitioned control of the Board over to the Directors Elect, and the Certificates 
of Election were issued to each Director Elect and signed by the President of the Board. 
 
On a motion by Director Davis and a second by Director Hennings the Board approved the Order 
Canvassing the Returns and Declaring the Results of November 5, 2019 Special Election and 
Other Matters in Connection Therewith – 6 Ayes to 0 Nays 
 

The approved Order Canvassing the Returns and Declaring the Results of November 5, 2019 Special 
Election and Other Matters in Connection Therewith is attached as Exhibit C 
 
The Certificates of Election are attached as Exhibit D 

 
5. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on matters related to implementing the outcome of the 

November 5, 2019 election, including receiving the mandatory Sworn Statements from the 
initial directors, administering Oaths of Office by the initial directors, and approving the 
payment of performance bonds executed by and for each initial director. 
 
Each Director Elect signed the Statements of Officer and gave it to Attorney Golde.  
Representative Goodwin then administered the Oath of Office to all of the elected Directors. 
Then, the Oaths of Office were signed by each Director and were notarized by the City of Bee Cave 
notaries who had been invited by Director Scadden to be present at the meeting. 
 
On a motion by Director Scadden and a second by Director Davis the Board approved the 
procurement of performance bonds for each of the Directors – 6 Ayes to 0 Nays 
 

The Statements of Officers and Oaths of Office are attached as Exhibit E 
 

6. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on the ratification of all prior acts and decisions of the 
previous Temporary Board of Directors. 

 
On a motion by Director Dower and a second by Director Hennings the Board approved the 
ratification of all prior acts and decisions of the previous Temporary Board of Directors – 6 Ayes 
to 0 Nays 
 

7. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on the determination of the terms of office for the Initial 
Directors. 
 
Attorney Golde conducted a drawing to determine which Directors would have two-year terms 
with former Temporary Director O’Malia drawing the names.  The result of the drawing was that 
Directors Urie and Van Ackeren will serve two-year terms, and Directors Dower, Davis, 
Hennings, and Scadden will serve four-year terms. The vacant position was not included in the 
drawing.  
 

8. Discuss the vacancy on the Initial Board of Directors. 
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Director Scadden expressed the desire that the Board recruit and appoint a seventh director to 
fill the vacant director position at next month’s meeting and he proposed that he would put it 
on the agenda for that meeting. He went on to say that Carl Jones from Spicewood may be 
interested in filling the vacancy since he has a well that almost went dry during the drought and 
he and his neighbors are concerned. They are also interested in the correlation between lake 
levels and groundwater levels.  Carl Jones said that he was thrilled that the SWTCGCD was 
confirmed and that he would like to participate in helping to conserve groundwater. 
 
Director Scadden suggested that the Board form a sub-committee to work on filling the vacancy 
and further suggested that Directors Hennings, Dower, and Davis make up the sub-committee 
nothing that he and Directors Urie and Van Ackeren will be working on the budget. 
 
On a motion by Director Dower and a second by Director Van Ackeren the Board approved the 
formation of a sub-committee consisting of Directors Hennings, Dower and Davis to recruit a 
candidate to be appointed to the vacant director position – 6 Ayes to 0 Nays 
 

9. Committee Reports 
 

a. Finance – Director Urie presented the finance reports for September and October stating 
that the bank balance at the end of September was $1,407.79 after the issuance of five 
checks and the receipt of $0.15 in interest and the balance at the end of October was 
$12,692.85 after receipt of $15,000 from Travis County and issuance of one check and 
receipt of $0.06 in interest. 

 
The financial reports for September and October are attached as Exhibit F 

 
b. Legislative – Nothing to report 
 
c. Science-Outreach – Director Scadden congratulated and thanked Director Hennings for a 

successful outreach effort for the election. Director Hennings said that she, and Directors 
Davis and Scadden would be going to the GMA 9 meeting where BSEACD would be 
providing an update on the Hydrogeologic Study.  Director Scadden added that there will 
be a celebration of the confirmation of the SWTCGCD at the Saltgrass restaurant in Bee 
Cave on December 5th. 
 

d. Groundwater Management Plan Committee – Director Scadden said the he and Kirk 
Holland have been in touch with the Texas Water Development Board regarding modeling 
and the we need to schedule a work session to initiate the Groundwater Management 
Plan development suggesting a two hour work session on December 4th from 9 to 11 AM. 

 
 

10. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on SWTCGCD budgeting activities, Travis County funding and 
the ILA with Travis County. 
 
Director Scadden said that the Travis County ILA is in place and the initial $15,000 has been paid 
with $100,000 more earmarked for the first year.  He proposed that Director Van Ackeren be 
part of the Budgeting Sub-Committee making the committee membership being Directors 
Scadden, Urie, and Van Ackeren. 
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On a motion by Director Davis and a second by Director Hennings the Board approved the 
formation of a Budget Sub-committee consisting of Directors Scadden, Urie and Van Ackeren – 
6 Ayes to 0 Nays 
Director Scadden then asked for input from all directors on budget items.  Director Dower added 
that we need a budget as soon as possible and that it can always be amended later.  Attorney 
Golde advised that the Travis County ILA requires a budget to be submitted to Travis County 
within 30 days of today (Canvass Vote). 
 

11. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on the Draft SWTCGCD Financial Guidelines. 
 
Item delayed until later in the meeting 
 

12. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on IT matters including, but not limited to, GCD emails and 
our website. 
 
Item delayed until later in the meeting 

 
13. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on an Interlocal Agreement with Bandera County River 

Authority and Groundwater District for the purpose of Joint Planning with GMA 9 for 
preparation of and payment for the DFC Explanatory Report – Third Planning Cycle. 

 
Director Hennings explained that the total cost of the DFC report is $59,000 divided among 9 GCDs 
is just under $6,600 per GCD or about $2,200 per year spread over three years.  Bandera County 
River Authority and Groundwater District may be willing to carry the SWTCGCD portion of the cost 
for a longer period.  Director Dower suggested tht the SWTCGCD should ask for forbearance 
before signing the ILA.  Director Scadden expressed the opinion that the SWTCGCD should sign 
the ILA to be a fully participating member of GMA 9.  He suggested that the Board needs to vote 
on this today so that they can bring it to the GMA 9 meeting.  He said that Director Dower is asking 
the Board to wait until they can get clarification of what GMA 9 is going to expect from the 
SWTCGCD and when.  Kirk Holland said that the SWTCGCD needs to have a DFC and the report 
supporting it to have a Groundwater Management Plan.  Director Urie asked it this would be an 
approved expense under the Travis County ILA and Director Scadden responded that it would be.  
Director Scadden then said that he would be agreeable to not signing the ILA now and ask for 
clarification and payment terms at the GMA 9 meeting on Monday.  Director Dower added that 
we don’t even have a budget yet.  Director Scadden asked “What is our ask? – Three years of 
equal payments? – That he and Director Hennings negotiate the best terms that they can?”.  Kirk 
Holland said he thinks a reduced share is not going to be looked upon very well but delayed 
payment might be acceptable.  Director Hennings suggested that the Board wait until they have 
a better understanding of the costs and schedule.  Director Scadden said that he would not sign 
the ILA now and will ask for clarification and delayed payment terms but not reduced cost.  
Director Hennings pointed out that there words in the ILA suggesting that reduced cost is a 
possibility that GMA 9 would consider.  Director Dower added that there are also words to the 
effect that a request for exemption would also be considered.  Director Scadden then said that he 
would ask what GMA 9 can offer. 
 
Director Scadden then asked for pre-approval for reimbursement for mileage to drive to the GMA 
9 meeting in Bulverde.  Director Urie said he was OK with that if it is a Travis County approved 
expense and Director Dower added that we have got to get a budget. 
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On a motion by Director Van Ackeren and a second by Director Urie the Board approved 
reimbursement of Director Scadden for mileage to drive to the GMA 9 meeting in Bulverde – 5 
Ayes to 0 Nays with one Directior (Davis) abstaining 

 
Agenda Item 12. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on IT matters including, but not limited to, GCD 
emails and our website was now taken up 

 
Director Scadden asked that former Directors’ Buddin and O’Malia email accounts be cancelled 
and that Director Van Ackeren be added.  Director Dower advised that the cost is $10 per month 
per email address and suggested that the service be extended for six months.  It was the 
consensus of the Board that it be extended for one year. 
 
On a motion by Director Scadden and a second by Director Davis the Board approved extending 
email service for a period of one year – 6 Ayes to 0 Nays 
 
Director Dower advised that there are many changes that now need to be made to the website 
and that he would begin to work on it. 
 

Agenda Item 11. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on the Draft SWTCGCD Financial Guidelines was 
now taken up 

 
Director Dower reviewed the Draft Financial Guidelines previously provided to the Board.  He said 
that he would like to get approval of these draft guidelines.  They are all from state law and he 
would like to adopt as SWTCGCD guidelines to document fiscal responsibility.  Director Hennings 
asked if we can include the Travis County ILA requirements to which Director Dower responded 
yes and we also need to adopt a fiscal year. 
 
On a motion by Director Davis and a second by Director Van Ackeren the Board adopted the 
SWTCGCD Financial Guidelines as presented with the reference to the Travis County $2,500 limit 
deleted – 6 Ayes to 0 Nays 
 

A copy of the SWTCGCD Financial Guidelines is attached as Exhibit G 
 

14. Discuss and possibly establish agenda items for the next Board meeting. 
 

• Fiscal Year 

• Budget 

• Board Vacancy 

• GMA 9 
 

15. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on setting the date, time, and location for the next Board 
meeting.   
 
The December 4th meeting will be a work session and the second Wednesday in January is January 
8th. The Directors agreed to hold a Board Meeting on Wednesday, January 8th, 2020.  
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16. Discuss, consider, and possibly act on the election of officers of the Initial Board of the 
Southwestern Travis County Groundwater Conservation District for the following year.  

 
Director Scadden proposed that the existing slate of officers be re-elected with Tim Van Ackeren 
replacing John O’Malia as Secretary. There were no alternative suggestions or volunteers for 
officer positions.  
 
On a motion by Director Dower and a second by Director Davis the Board approved the following 
slate of officers; Director Scadden – President, Director Davis – Vice President, Director Urie – 
Treasurer , Director Van Ackeren – Secretary. 
 
Director Scadden suggested that the Board designate Director Van Ackeren as the SWTCGCD 
Records Management Officer and Director Dower suggested that he also be designated as Public 
Information Officer. 
 
On a motion by Director Scadden and a second by Director Dower the Board appointed Director 
Van Ackeren as the SWTCGCD Records Management Officer and Public Information Officer – 6 
Ayes to 0 Nays 

 
17. Adjourn. 
 

On a motion by Director Hennings and a second by Director Davis the Board voted to adjourn 
the meeting – 6 ayes to 0 nays.  The meeting was adjourned at 1:20 PM. 

 

PASSED, APPROVED AND ADOPTED THIS 4th day of December, 2019 
 
 

 
      _____________________________________ 

      Tim Van Ackeren, Secretary 
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          Exhibit C 
 

About This Work Session, Guiding Principles, and Intended Approaches  
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Exhibit D 
 

Some Things to Consider about Management Plans and Rulemaking 
                             for the SwTCGCD Board Work Session   
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Exhibit E 
 

Three graphic illustrations from Director Hennings 
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Exhibit F 
 

CONSIDERATION OF OVERARCHING GUIDING PRINCIPLES 
Potential Statements of Guiding Principles for SwTCGCD 


















